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Chair’s Report to the Annual General Meeting 2015-16
Welcome to the Chair’s report to the TACTYC membership, 2015-16. This would have been Sacha’s first report as Chair of TACTYC but, unfortunately, she is unwell and is not able to attend the AGM this year, although she is continuing in her role as Chair.  With her help, the Report has been written by members of the Executive Committee.  
It has been an exciting and busy year for TACTYC as always, with the Executive Committee working hard to forge ahead with numerous activities and project developments. The purpose of this report is to give an overview of TACTYC’s activities during the past year December 2015-November 2016 and to account for how membership money has been spent. It should be noted that, as in previous years, elected and co-opted members of the Executive receive no fee for the work they do for TACTYC. The three main journal editors and assistant editor receive a small honorarium from the royalties from the sale of the Early Years journal and work many hours to maintain the high standard of our journal.

1) The Executive Committee – meetings and membership

Professor Sacha Powell has made a strong start, introducing an induction pack for new Committee Members and setting in place discussions about the governance of TACTYC.  She has arranged for one reciprocal free membership with Early Education to promote closer working.
She has chaired the four meetings of the Executive Committee this year, in January, March, June and October 2016. The June meeting was kindly hosted by our publishers and website hosts, Taylor and Francis, at their headquarters in Abingdon. We are considering whether it would be possible to hold this joint meeting in London in 2017.
The Executive currently consists of:
President: Wendy Scott (Ex Officio 2010-16)   
Elected members

Chair: 
Prof. Sacha Powell (Chair 2015-2018) 

Treasurer/Membership Secretary: Dr. Jackie Eyles (Elected 2015-18) 

Website editor: Professor Emerita Janet Moyles (Elected 2015-18) 

Secretary: Dr Anita Soni (Elected 2014-17)
Communications and consultations co-ordinator: Nancy Stewart (Elected 2015-18: Vice- Chair)

Conference co-ordinator:  Dr. Jane Murray (Elected 2014-17) 

Prof. Jane Payler (Elected 2014-17)

Rory McDowall Clark (Elected 2015-18)
Rosa Collins (Elected 2013-16)

Co-opted members 
Maulfry Worthington - Newsletter Editor

Nicola Amies
Gina Houston

Sharon Curtis

Gareth Betts-Davies
Journal Editors (Ex-officio)
Dr. Liz Brooker

Assistant Professor Rod Parker-Rees

Professor Pamela Oberhuemer

Dr. Jan Georgeson (Assistant Editor)
(N.B. There is now no book reviews editor as this has been moved from the Journal to the website to afford more space for articles.)

President:  Wendy Scott (indefinite appointment to Cttee)
Executive Committee Changes

Elected members: This year, we have one place on the Executive Committee available for election and 3 people standing. Members are able to vote by post, in person at the AGM or through our online voting system. The results of the election will be announced in the week after the AGM. 
Co-opted members: We are extremely grateful to Maulfry Worthington (Newsletter Editor) and to Nicola Amies, Sharon Curtis, Gina Houston and Gareth Betts-Davies for their support and hard work as co-opted members in 2015-16. We are particularly keen to retain our links with local authority early years departments (supported this year by Gareth) at a time when the expertise in such departments is needed by the sector, yet many are under increasing threat.  Sharon, Gina and Gareth’s co-options will continue for 2016-17.  And further co-options for 2016-17 will be decided by the Executive Committee following the result of the elections and will be announced on the website in the new year (2017).
2) Key activities 2015-2016
Engaging in Debate:  We have slightly adjusted our usual meeting format this year to give more time for discussing current issues and responding to consultations (although much of this takes place via e-communications given the geographical spread of our Exec members). Nancy Stewart has been instrumental in ensuring that we are foremost in debating and responding to anything that pertains to our remit of training and professional development for which she is to be wholeheartedly thanked.

Equality, diversity and inclusion statement: TACTYC is committed to issues of equity and social justice and we have been working to ensure that this position is explicit. Our Inclusion and Diversity statement is posted on the website and appears on relevant documents. We work hard to ensure that the implications for diversity and inclusion are taken into account in all that we do.
In October, the Executive Committee agreed to review the composition of TACTYC’s membership with a view to ensuring that the organisation attracts members from across the sector and the country, including those new to early years as well as more experienced colleagues. This work will be ongoing in 2017.
Other activities throughout the year largely reflect work towards our aims: Advocacy/Lobbying; Informing; and Supporting Effective Learning. 

Copies of all consultation responses, press releases and letters can be found on our website.

ADVOCACY/LOBBYING
Politically, the year was dominated by Brexit and we are all still unsure about what will happen next year and on into the future. We have worked to keep research-informed policy and practice for early years to the fore and, following the government reshuffle, are establishing contact with those in new roles. Since the new parliament was established, we have focused our efforts largely on assessment, given that we took an effective lead in voicing opposition that helped to ensure that Baseline Assessment was abandoned by the government. We were also foremost here in commissioning an Occasional Paper on Baseline Assessment by Dr. Guy Roberts-Holmes and Dr. Alice Bradbury. 

We have worked to keep research-informed policy and practice for early years practitioners to the fore this year.  Politically, this is more difficult following the referendum, as attention is focused on the implications of Brexit for all government departments.  The ministerial team still includes Nick Gibb, but all other posts are held by new people. We intend to establish contact with those in new roles, continuing our focus on assessment and the importance of focusing on high quality early education in the face of plans to extend funded hours of early years care and education to 30 hours for families with both parents in employment.  We are pleased that the EYFS Profile is to remain at least until 2017, and that a comprehensive consultation on primary assessment is to take place. The outcomes of the Spending Review to be announced on 23 November will give indications of government priorities.
Wendy Scott has attended meetings of the All Party Parliamentary Group for Maintained Nursery Schools, and the APPG for Children, and also meetings of the Education Select Committee when relevant and possible.  She and Nancy Stewart met with Carey Oppenheim, who leads the Early Intervention Foundation (EIF), in order to make the case for high quality early education, which involves work with parents as well as children, and to establish a working link with EIF.  Nancy also, along with Beatrice Merrick from Early Education, met with policy leads from Action for Children to discuss promoting policy focus on early childhood development.
Baseline Assessment: We were encouraged by the decision to make baseline assessment voluntary this year, and to retain the EYFS Profile at least until 2017-18.  Nancy Stewart continues to lead on TACTYC’s collaborative efforts with other organisations to encourage informed debate on assessment, including the recently launched More than a Score campaign. Nancy and Wendy Scott discussed TACTYC’s position on baseline assessment in a meeting with DfE officials, where we were also able to share the views and priorities of a number of local authorities who had responded to our request for information. The focus on assessment in the Early Years and KS1 also led to discussions with Professor Robin Alexander to examine the potential for collaboration between TACTYC and the Cambridge Primary Review Trust. Nancy Stewart will present a paper at the CPRT conference in London on 18 November.
30-hour funded entitlement: We continue to highlight the difficulties likely to be faced in introducing the 30 hours of funded ‘childcare’ and indeed challenge the use of the term childcare as being distinct from early years education. We remain very concerned about the likely impact on young children’s experiences of introducing the offer too hastily and with inadequate planning and funding.  We are also supporting the maintained nursery schools in their efforts to gain recognition as schools.  Although their funding is secure for two years, they face an uncertain future.

Governance: The Executive is beginning a review of TACTYC’s governance requirements and the procedures that are currently in place to ensure that the organisation remains legally fit for purpose. In addition, the review will highlight areas where new processes and procedures may help to alleviate the administrative burden that all the Executive’s volunteers currently shoulder on behalf of the organization. This includes a move to online banking and electronic payment options. In addition, Nancy Stewart, Jackie Eyles and Sacha Powell met with Early Education to review the administrative arrangements that are currently in place for maintaining and updating TACTYC’s membership database and email circulation lists, ensuring that these are compliant with the Data Protection Act. As TACTYC has grown in numbers and complexity of activity over the years, we are reviewing whether we are using the most up-to-date and accountable approaches. We will be joining the National Council for Voluntary Organisations, in support of accessing information and advice to ensure that our systems are transparent and effective. 
TACTYC continues to monitor all government/policy related Early Years matters and sector publications, including the newly published (November 2016) government response to the consultation on the ’30 hour free childcare entitlement: delivery model’ with particular interest in implications for the training and professional development of those working with young children. For 2017, we have commissioned a new Occasional Paper on the contribution of maintained nursery schools to young children’s education and development and the initial training and ongoing professional learning of the adults who work with them.
Our Occasional Papers and Reflections articles are intended to support early years professional development and continue to inform our members on matters of interest.
Speaking/Representing TACTYC at conferences/events 
Our latest research project – Early Years Qualifications and Training Study – is being conducted by a team from Middlesex University by a team led by Professor Jayne Osgood. In June, Middlesex University hosted a very successful one-day Seminar which was kicked off with a stimulus paper delivered by Prof. Peter Moss which informed the focus of discussions in break-out groups made up of training providers, practitioners, advocacy groups, unions and others. The discussions from the groups were collated and the emphasis on considering the future of early years training and qualifications provides an important component of the report and recommendations from the study.

Links with other bodies and organisations

TACTYC continues to be represented at the Primary Umbrella Group meetings by Jackie Eyles and Wendy Scott and on the Early Childhood Forum (ECF) by Jane Payler and Rosa Collins, and Jane has become a member of ECF’s Steering Group. Wendy, together with Nancy Stewart, also continues to work with the Save Childhood Movement to publicise concerns about the downward pressures on young children.
When appropriate, TACTYC has joined with other organisations in producing public statements, such as the recent critical response to the Teaching Schools Council report Effective Teaching Practice which included limited input from experts in early years, yet called for a review of reception class curriculum and practice to be more in line with Year 1.
When the National Campaign for Nursery Education disbanded recently, they donated their remaining funds (over £4,000) to TACTYC.  We were saddened to hear that NCNE’s long history in the Early Years sector has come to an end and we are most grateful for this funding, which we will put to good use for new and relevant projects
Communications
Our members now have regular e-mails following meetings and other important events during the year. We continue to employ the services of membership administrative assistance provided by the office of Early Education. This has meant that our membership secretary, Jackie Eyles, has continuing support in maintaining the database, and it is stored securely online where it can be accessed as appropriate by the Executive Committee.  As you will read in the website report, TACTYC continues to be part of Facebook and Twitter but we have mainly dropped LinkedIn this year as few of our members seem to use that system. Thanks go to Rosa Collins for keeping our Facebook and Twitter accounts current.  

Consultations 

This year we have responded to three consultations (please see our website for further information): 
· The Labour Party Children and Education Policy Commission ‘Delivering a step change in early intervention and the early years’.  

· Inquiry on Foundation Years and the UK Government’s life chances strategy. 
· Education Committee inquiry into the purpose and quality of education in England. 
· Education and Work and Pensions Committees inquiry in Life Chances Strategy
· Labour Party Children and Education Policy Commission inquiry into early intervention and the early years 
· DfE consultation on Childcare Free Entitlement 
· Education Committee inquiry on Primary Assessment
Thanks are due to Nancy Stewart for leading on TACTYC’s consultation responses.  We warmly welcome comments and additions from our membership before they are submitted whenever time allows. Members should note that a group response to government consultations is counted as a single response, so although we represent over 600 members, this is not reflected in the DfE analysis. We encourage our members to submit their own versions of our responses in their own names. Much effort, expertise and thought goes into writing TACTYC’s consultation responses and it would be good to see them getting the attention they deserve. 
INFORMING
Journal 
The journal is well established with its pattern of four issues a year, offering a variety of special issues on one theme and sets of individual papers. As last year, our publishers tell us that the reach and quality of the journal continues to grow and we are grateful to the editorial team for making this possible. It cannot be achieved without the support of reviewers for articles, so do please try to help out with reviewing if at all possible. We have a very positive relationship with Taylor and Francis, the journal’s publishers, and are grateful to the editorial team, which is led by Vicky Small (formerly Quantrell).
Conference
Last year’s conference was a highly successful event as many of you will know. Once more, thanks go to our conference team, led by Dr. Jane Murray and Dr. Jackie Eyles, for the work this entails. We regret that for this year’s conference we were not able to work as closely with the Cambridge Primary Review Trust as we had hoped, but are delighted to be offering such high quality keynotes and workshops again this year.
BERA TACTYC collaboration phase 2

Following positive feedback on phase 1 of our collaboration with BERA EC sig, the next phase is now underway for completion late 2016/early 2017. The BERA/TACTYC Academic Review of Early Childhood Education, which brings together specialists in BERA and TACTYC, aims to review UK-based research since the 2003 BERA Review, with reflections on international trends. This is a significant task, which will be of interest within and beyond the UK for a range of audiences. More information can be found on our website.  Jane Payler and Gerry Davis presented the review-in-progress at the EECERA conference and at the BERA conference it was presented in a keynote symposium (Jan G, Jane P, Liz Wood, Pam Jarvis, Gerry Davis, discussant Mary Dyer).
Next research project: This will be discussed early in the New Year.
TACTYC book series 
The first book in our new Book Series intended to support professional development has now been published (October) and we are delighted that Rory McDowall-Clark took on this project.  It involved using the basis of our ‘Readiness’ research conducted by Dr. David Whitebread and Dr. Sue Bingham back in 2011. Rory put her own research, perspective and extensive experience into expanding and reviewing that research and writing and has produced a really excellent first book in the series. There are now four more books under contract, the manuscript for one of which has already been submitted my Jane Murray, and a further two under consideration. Many thanks to Janet Moyles and Jane Payler for leading on the book series.
Website 
Our website goes from strength to strength under the careful guardianship of Janet Moyles. Janet spends many hours maintaining and updating the website, which is enjoyed by people from across the world. Taylor and Francis provide us with excellent back-up, updating and training. We are indebted to Janet and T&F for the success and vibrancy of the website. Unfortunately, Bart, our main trainer and contact has now moved on to a different role within T&F but we have a new contact, Andrew Hudson, who will no doubt be equally helpful.
Occasional Papers 
One new paper has been published this year on Baseline Assessment (see above). The next Occasional Paper for 2016 will be based on our new research into EY training. Thanks to Janet Moyles for co-ordinating these. 
Reflections articles 
In addition, five new Reflections articles have been published this year. These are an excellent, supportive opportunity for early career writers and researchers to try out their writing for publication as well as providing a platform for experienced writers to foreground a topical issue. Again, thanks to Janet Moyles for co-ordinating these.  New venture for 2016/17: In 2017 we shall be introducing a new award to the student/practitioner who writes the best Reflections article during the year. There will be a monetary reward represented by free membership of TACTYC for a year, so it’ll be worth all of you who work with students at all levels to look out for promising candidates. More details will be available on our website early in 2017. Please spread the word!
Newsletter
We still have two newsletters a year produced by Maulfry Worthington, available online with the password and emailed to all members. Each issue is dedicated to current matters discussed at Exec meetings.
3) Finances
Under the careful guidance of our Treasurer, Jackie Eyles, the Executive has made good use of the funds raised to support the wide-ranging initiatives reported above. We need to have the continued support of members and their colleagues in attending conferences and ensuring that standing order payments are updated as necessary (NB the annual subscription rate is now £45; please check your standing order) so that we can forge ahead with our activities to keep early years and professional development at the forefront of debate and practice. .  
Membership – Our membership continues to be strong and, as noted above, arrangements are now put in place to employ administrative support for the membership secretarial role. Whilst there have been a few teething problems, we hope it will smooth out this coming year. We are grateful to Jackie for the work she undertakes so ably on behalf of TACTYC as both Membership Secretary and Treasurer and to Nancy for the regular communications with TACTYC members.  
ACCOLADE

We were delighted to learn that Professor Emerita Janet Moyles was awarded the Nursery World Lifetime Achievement Award for 2016. Needless to say, this is a prestigious accolade and a richly deserved award that demonstrates the sector’s recognition of Janet’s huge contribution to early years that has been sustained over many years and continues to this day. We are envious of her achievements, her energy and commitment!
Thank you

Sacha emphasizes that it has been a huge privilege to chair TACTYC for the past year and a steep learning curve! TACTYC operates as an effective, well-informed and industrious team. Sincere thanks go to the Executive Committee – and to our President, Wendy Scott – who all readily share their time, efforts and expertise to press ahead with arguing for and developing quality in early years professional development. Thanks to them for all that they do behind the scenes and to our members for your continued support. 

Sacha Powell/Nancy Stewart, November 2016. 
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